
Village of Riverwoods 
Board of Trustees Meeting 

December 6, 2022 
APPROVED

Present: 
Kris Ford, Mayor  
Michael Clayton  
Liliya Dikin 
Andrew Eastmond 
Michael Haber 
Henry Hollander 
Rick Jamerson 

Also Present: 
Bruce Huvard, Village Attorney  
Bruce Dayno, Police Chief 
Katie Bowne, Deputy Village Clerk 
Carissa Smith, Village Engineer 
Wadee Rafati from Gewalt Hamilton 

The meeting was called to order at 7:30 pm 

Document Approval 
Trustee Jamerson moved to approve the minutes of the November 15, 2022 Board of Trustees meeting.  
Trustee Haber seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

Approval of Bills 

Trustee Haber moved to approve the bills.  Trustee Jamerson seconded the motion. The motion passed 
by the following vote:  

AYES:  Clayton, Dikin, Eastmond, Haber, Hollander, Jamerson (6) 
NAYS:  None (0) 

Engineer’s Report 

Mr. Rafati introduced himself.  He will serve as Village Engineer if Ms. Smith is unavailable.  Ms. 
Smith reported the Deerfield Rd. water main extension was approved and the permits will be picked up 
tomorrow.  The construction will begin next week and should last three days.  The Deerfield Rd. path 
milling will begin tomorrow and the path will be closed during the milling.  Ms. Smith met with Lake 
County and coordinated plans for Saunders Rd.  She noted all hydrants are operational.  The last few 
commercial meters are being wrapped up.  Materials are on order for capital improvements. 

Plan Commission Report 



Ch. Breitkopf reported the Plan Commission met on December 1, 2022 to continue the hearing on the 
Lexington Homes project until January 5, 2022.  There were a number of residents present who asked a 
number of questions and had comments about the proposed project.   

ZBA Report 

Ch. Graditor reported the ZBA has not met. 

Police Report 

The police activity is attached to the end of the minutes.  Chief Dayno reported there was a lifesaving 
event on November 17, 2022.  Officer Joe Peterson assisted an unresponsive passenger in a vehicle by 
performing CPR and using the AED.  The passenger is expected to survive. 

Information Items from the President 

Mayor Ford reported the Village extended an offer that was accepted for the finance analyst position.   

Visitors wishing to address the Board 

Randy Yaffe, Meadowlake HOA president, asked about the water main work that was supposed to begin 
in August.  Ms. Smith explained the project got pushed back due to permits and she is coordinating with 
Thorntons to have the least amount of service interuption to the Village.  Mr. Yaffe questioned why the 
construction could not be started.  Ms. Smith said the Village is trying to be efficient and only have one 
shutdown.  She noted the Meadowlake water main work will be completed by the end of next week.   

Mike Marshall asked about the water survey and the expected return rate.  Mayor Ford suggested a 40% 
return is considered good. Mr. Marshall noted that some residents have not received their survey.  
Mayor Ford suggested contacting the Village if a resident has not received a survey within the next two 
weeks.  Trustee Jamerson suggested sending out a reminder with a return date on it. 

Jill Kaplan noted the survey seemed to be less about what residents want and more about the Village’s 
desires. Ms. Kaplan noted her neighborhood (Indian Trail) is not in favor of connecting to municipal 
water. 

Sheryl Rue-Borden is a realtor and was approached by a Meadowlake resident who sold their house for 
$200,000 less than they bought it for.  Ms. Rue-Borden thinks the former resident was anxious to move 
because of the potential Lexington Homes development.  

Christy Sherman thanked the Board for posting the packet on the Village website. 

David Modes asked when the municipal water survey responses would be analyzed.  Mayor Ford 
believes the results will be presented in late January.   



Carol Hincker asked about the play area survey that was conducted at the 10/22/22 Halloween event.  
She expressed concern because most of the Halloween party attendees were people with young kids.  
Trustee Jamerson noted the Board is responsible for voting on amenities for the entire Village 
population.  He noted that many young families have moved into the Village that would enjoy a play 
area.  Ms. Hincker would have liked all residents surveyed not just Halloween celebration attendees.  

Mary Oler noted Lexington asked for a poll of the Trustees on whether they are interested in a 
townhome development.  Mr. Huvard explained the Plan Commission held a Public Hearing to consider 
an update to the Comprehensive Plan on the Federal Life parcel over a year ago.  The Plan Commission 
studied the issue and reported to the Board who did not act on it.  Lexington has now asked whether the 
Board is open to a townhome development and are revising the initial plans. Trustee Haber stated at the 
last meeting that he is not in favor of polling the Board.  The broad land-use change was considered but 
there was no clear message conveyed to Lexington.   

Ms. Sherman thought the process was the Plan Commission puts together a recommendation for the 
Trustees.  She asked if there was someone from the Plan Commission at a meeting with Lexington and a 
Trustee.  Ms. Sherman believes it is the Plan Commission’s job to understand the Board’s objectives.  
She noted Trustee Hollander believes this is an ideal place for multi-family housing.  Ms. Sherman 
believes Trustee Hollander has already made a decision to put 69 townhomes on an 8-acre parcel. 

David Oler noted there is a lot of conflicting information about the Lexington development. One Trustee 
states there has not been any direct communication with Lexington and a different Trustee states there 
have been some preliminary discussions with Lexington.  He noted the Trustees have been elected to 
protect residents.  He thinks allowing zoning variances will ultimately harm the residents.  He asked the 
Trustees to protect Meadowlake residents from a high-density townhome development that will reduce 
property values.  There are other areas to build townhomes in Riverwoods that are not adjacent to single-
family homes. Residents are concerned if this development is approved then it will set a precedent and 
can happen anywhere in the Village.   

New Business 

Approval of the Tax Levy Ordinance 22-12-09 for the Village of Riverwoods for the Fiscal Year 
beginning January 1, 2022 and ending December 31, 2022. 

Mr. Huvard noted this is the tax levy of $1,037,000 for the Village which is a 5 percent increase.  The 
SSAs are listed separately. 

Trustee Jamerson moved to waive the first reading of the Ordinance. Trustee Clayton seconded the 
motion.  The motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

Trustee Jamerson moved for second reading and approval of the Tax Levy Ordinance of the Village of 
Riverwoods for the Fiscal Year beginning January 1, 2022 and ending December 31, 2022.  Trustee 
Clayton seconded the motion.  The motion passed by the following vote: 

AYES:  Clayton, Dikin, Eastmond, Haber, Hollander, Jamerson (6) 
NAYS:  None (0) 



Approval of Ordinance 22-12-10 of the Village of Riverwoods, Lake County, IL abating the 2022 Tax 
Levy for $342,000 SSA 35 Special Tax Bonds, series 2021, of said Village. 

Trustee Jamerson moved to waive first reading of the Ordinance. Trustee Hollander seconded the 
motion.  The motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

Trustee Hollander moved to approve the Ordinance of the Village of Riverwoods, Lake County, IL 
abating the 2022 Tax Levy for $342,000 SSA 35 Special Tax Bonds, series 2021, of said Village. 
Trustee Eastmond seconded the motion.  The motion passed by the following vote: 

AYES:  Clayton, Dikin, Eastmond, Haber, Hollander, Jamerson (6) 
NAYS:  None (0) 

Approval of Ordinance 22-12-11 of the Village of Riverwoods, Lake County, IL abating the 2022 Tax 
Levy for $60,000 SSA 27 Special Tax Bonds, series 2014, of said Village. 

Trustee Hollander moved to waive the first reading of the Ordinance. Trustee Jamerson seconded the 
motion.  The motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

Trustee Hollander moved for second reading and approval of the Village of Riverwoods, Lake County, 
IL abating the 2022 Tax Levy for $60,000 SSA 27 Special Tax Bonds, series 2014, of said Village.  
Trustee Jamerson seconded the motion.  The motion passed by the following vote: 

AYES:  Clayton, Dikin, Eastmond, Haber, Hollander, Jamerson (6) 
NAYS:  None (0) 

Approval of Ordinance 22-12-12 of the Village of Riverwoods, Lake County, IL abating the 2022 Tax 
Levy for $644,000 SSA 26 Special Tax Bonds, series 2013, of said Village. 

Trustee Hollander moved to waive the first reading of the Ordinance. Trustee Eastmond seconded the 
motion.  The motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

Trustee Hollander moved for second reading and approval of an Ordinance of the Village of 
Riverwoods, Lake County, IL abating the 2022 Tax Levy for $644,000 SSA 26 Special Tax Bonds, 
series 2013, of said Village.  Trustee Jamerson seconded the motion.  The motion passed by the 
following vote: 

AYES:  Clayton, Dikin, Eastmond, Haber, Hollander, Jamerson (6) 
NAYS:  None (0) 

Presentation of a proposal for the play area in the Flatwoods Heritage Center at the quoted cost of 
$290,876 with an annual inspection fee of $1000. 

Mayor Ford noted a number of residents have expressed a desire for a Riverwoods play area.  Trustee 
Jamerson noted at the May 19, 2020 BOT meeting, the Trustees considered a play area in the Flatwoods 



Heritage Center.  The Board believes the play area addition will increase the overall usage of the 
Flatwoods Heritage Center and also serve as a resident gathering space. 

Trustee Jamerson noted the equipment needs to be ordered by December 31, 2022.  A fence is not 
included in the proposal but will most likely be necessary for safety reasons.    

Trustee Haber does not believe there is much difference between the hop rocks and lily pads.  Trustee 
Jamerson noted there were three different setups and the survey respondents selected this particular 
combination.  Trustee Clayton noted the play area structures are designed for children aged 2 through 
12. 

Trustee Dikin was initially opposed to a Flatwoods Heritage Center play area because most residents 
will have to drive to it.  She has reconsidered and now is a big proponent of the project.  Trustee 
Eastmond believes the play area is an investment in the community.   

Trustee Clayton moved to adopt the proposal from Team Reil, Inc. for a play area in the Flatwoods 
Heritage Center in an amount not to exceed $290,876 plus an annual inspection fee of $1000.  Trustee 
Jamerson seconded the motion. 

Sherry Graditor is a 30 year + resident.  Her children and grandchildren will likely not use the new play 
area but other residents will therefore enriching the entire Riverwoods community. 

Sheryl Rue-Borden asked if the play area will be ADA accessible.  Trustee Clayton said the play area 
will definitely be ADA accessible. 

Jeff Smith asked if the Village considered the play area’s impact on annual insurance premiums.  
Trustee Jamerson noted it is a nominal amount. 

The motion passed by the following vote: 

AYES:  Clayton, Dikin, Eastmond, Haber, Hollander, Jamerson (6) 
NAYS:  None (0) 

Approval of the finance analyst job description. 

Mayor Ford noted the finance analyst job description was revised by the Finance Committee.  Trustee 
Jamerson requested the sixth bullet point be changed from escrow accounts to deposit accounts or 
building deposits.  

Trustee Haber moved to approve the description for the finance analyst position.  Trustee Jamerson 
seconded the motion.  The motion passed by the following vote: 

AYES:  Clayton, Dikin, Eastmond, Haber, Hollander, Jamerson (6) 
NAYS:  None (0) 



Approval of the purchase of ALPR cameras from Flock Group, Inc. at the quoted cost of $19,900 with 
an annual recurring cost of $17,500. 

Chief Dayno noted this was presented to the Trustees two months ago.  The Flock cameras would be 
located at Village entrances.   

Trustee Haber moved to approve the purchase of the ALPR cameras from Flock Group, Inc. at the 
quoted cost of $19,900 with an annual recurring cost of $17,500 contingent on legal review of the 
contract.   Trustee Jamerson seconded the motion.  The motion passed by the following vote: 

AYES:  Clayton, Dikin, Eastmond, Haber, Hollander, Jamerson (6) 
NAYS:  None (0) 

Old Business 

There was no Old Business.  

Committee Reports 

Communications – Trustee Dikin shared website traffic data.  The report will be distributed quarterly.  
The most visited pages include the homepage, Board of Trustees and Plan Commission meeting 
schedules, Village calendar and email subscription sign up.   

Building and Utilities/Storm Water – Trustee Jamerson noted the building report is attached.  
Construction revenue and permit fees are up substantially.  Chief Dayno and Trustee Jamerson will meet 
with the contractor on the Board room sound system.  They will also discuss the possibility and cost of 
one-way streaming.   

Finance/Economic Development – Trustee Clayton noted the committee will meet to fine tune the draft 
budget. 

Adjournment 

There being no further business to discuss, Trustee Jamerson moved to adjourn the meeting.  Trustee 
Hollander seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

The meeting was adjourned at 9:10 pm 

The next regular meeting of the Board of Trustees will take place on December 20, 2022 at 7:30 pm.   

Respectfully submitted, 

Katie Bowne 
Deputy Village Clerk 

Transcribed by: 



Jeri Cotton 

Attachment: 
Police Report 
Website Traffic Report 
Building Report 














